MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday – Wednesday

April 19-20, 2005

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session

on Tuesday, April 19, 2005 and Wednesday, April 20, 2005 at the Maryland State Board of Education building.  The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Dr. Lelia T. Allen;  Mr. J. Henry Butta; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper;  Mr. Calvin Disney; Rev. Clarence Hawkins; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria Torres-Queral; Mr. Brian Williamson; and, Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.  Late arrival on Tuesday:  Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell, Mr. Dunbar Brooks, and Mr. David Tufaro. Early departure on Wednesday only:  Dr. Lelia T. Allen and Mr. Brian Williamson.   

Valerie V. Cloutier, Principal Counsel, Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Administration; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Academic Policy; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

CONSENT AGENDA

   Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with

unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 9):


Approval of Minutes of March 22-23, 2005


Personnel


Budget Adjustments


Permission to Publish:



COMAR 13A.12.04.04. (REPEAL & NEW)



Certification – Supervisors and Principals



COMAR 13A.12.04.05 (REPEAL & NEW)



Certification – Alternative Principal Certification

Proposed Changes in Maryland’s NCLB Accountability Plan (Ratification of Telephone Poll of Board Members)

RECOGNITION
   Dr. Grasmick presented to Annette Goodman, Teacher, Hickey School, a certificate of recognition for her heroic actions at the Hickey School in performing CPR on a fellow employee.

GOOD NEWS ITEM

ACHIEVEMENT


   Ms. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

AWARDS IN 


Instruction, and Ms. Dixie Stack, Director, Curriculum, provided a 

WRITING



review of this program.  Ms. Seremet stated that the National 

Council of Teachers of English (NCTE) sponsors an annual competition for high school juniors from across the nation.  In order for the students to participate, they are required to submit one sample of writing (prose or verse) that he or she considers their best work, regardless of the amount of revision.  Each student is required to write a response to an impromptu theme written under teacher supervision in no more than 75 minutes.  This response is submitted in longhand without revision.

   Ms. Stack reviewed the judging process.  Teams from each state, consisting of both high school and college English instructors, evaluate the entries for content and form.  Two judges read each piece of writing.  The results of the judging are reported to NCTE and they publish a booklet listing by state the names of each student recipient of an Achievement Award in Writing.   

Each recipient received a Governor’s citation, State Board certificate and a Pride pin.  (List of this year’s recipients is attached as a part of these minutes.)

ACTION ITEM

COMAR



   Ms. JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of 

13A.02.06.02B(9) 


Student and School Services, and Ms. Marcia Lathroum, 

(AMEND)



Coordinator, School Counseling, Division of Student and School

GENERAL



Services, provided an overview of the proposed amendments.  The

FINANCIAL AID


proposed revisions are required as a result of recent changes 

TO LOCAL 



regarding health and graduation requirements, State assessments,

SCHOOL



pre-kindergarten requirements, kindergarten and pre-kindergarten

SYSTEMS



phase-in dates, enrollment and transfers, and the No Child Left
COMAR



Behind Act of 2001.
13A.08.01.01D


(AMEND)



   Ms. Lathroum indicated that the Maryland Student Records

GENERAL



System Manual (MSRSM) was last revised in 2001.  Since that time,  REGULATIONS


a number of statutory and regulatory changes have occurred, thereby 

COMAR



rendering the manual obsolete.  

13A.08.02.01

(AMEND)



   Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Torres-Queral, and

INCORPORATION


with unanimous agreement, the State Board adopted the proposed  

BY REFERENCE


technical changes to the MSRSM and proposed amendments.

ADOPTION



(In Favor – 10)

LEGISLATIVE


   Ms. Renee Spence, State Legislative Liaison, provided a review   

UPDATE



of the legislative session.  She reviewed several pieces of






legislation that passed during the General Assembly session:

HB 350 Education – National Board Certified Teachers – Stipend Eligibility – Expands the stipend eligibility for specified teachers.  There was also a bill that increased the number from 500 to 750.

HB579 – Pilot Program to Study and Improve Screening Practices for Autism Spectrum Disorders – Establishes a pilot program to study and improve screening practices for autism spectrum disorders.

SB473 – Student Health Promotion Act – Requires all vending machines in public schools to have and use a timing device in accordance with the nutrition policy.

HB929 Education – Baltimore City Public Schools – Facilities –

Transfer of public school buildings from the Mayor to the City school system.  The City of Baltimore would retain the title for the property.

HB995 Education – Principals – Fellowship and Leadership Development Program – Establishes the statewide Principal Fellowship and Leadership Development Program in the State Department of Education.

HB 1045 – Adult Education and Literacy Services – Waiting List – Funding – Requires the Governor to increase a specified appropriation in the State budget for fiscal years 2007 and 2008 for the State Department of Education to distribute as Literacy Works grants for the purpose of reducing the waiting list for adult education and literacy services, etc.

HB1259 – Education Children in State Supervised Care – Transfer of Educational Records – Requires records to be transferred within a two to four day time period.

Ms. Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services, provided a summary of final disposition of the 2006 budget deliberations by the General Assembly:

•
The budget provides an increase of nearly $400 million in State aid for public education, the second consecutive year of unprecedented increase.

•  Funding for the Extended Elementary Education Program  is reduced by $2.4 million, consistent with the amount of funding provided in fiscal 2005.

LEGISLATIVE


•  The State/local cost share for nonpublic special education UPDATE



    placements is maintained at 75/25 of the costs in excess of the 

(continued)



    initial local share.



•  Reduced the amount provided for the State match for autism

waiver services, leaving $6.7 million for fiscal 2006 and reduced 

matching funds for math and science equipment by $300,000.

•  Provided that in the event that the Cigarette Restitution Fund

   exceeds revenue projections, the Governor is authorized to spend 

   the additional funds on several education initiatives: $3.5 million 

   for Challenge Grants, $1.2 million for adult literacy grants,

   $47,000 to supplement the budget for family support services, and 

   $1 million to supplement the budget for nonpublic student 

   textbooks and computers.

MAINTENANCE


   Dr. Grasmick expressed concern that there was an issue regarding

OF EFFORT



maintenance of effort.  She indicated that while State funding of

Public education has increased dramatically as the result of the Bridge to Excellence in Public Education Act of 2002, the contributions of local governments to public education have remained flat or decreased.  She requested that the State Board consider appointing a special commission to review this issue.  If such a commission is appointed, she suggested that it be co-chaired by Mr. Disney and former State Senator Barbara Hoffman and both indicated they would be pleased to do so.

   Dr. Grasmick stated that the Commission would be charged with the following:

1. Evaluate the assumptions of the Thornton Commission regarding local appropriations in its determination of “adequacy,”

2. Analyze the trends of local appropriations to education vis-à-vis the required maintenance of effort and minimum local contribution; and,

3. Make recommendations as to changes, if any, that should be made in the requirements for local contributions and maintenance of effort.

   Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the convening of a Commission to study local Maintenance of Effort for the purpose of examining a number of issues related to local contributions and maintenance of effort in light of the changes enacted under the Bridge to Excellence Act of 2002.  (In Favor – 12)

MAINTENANCE 


   The Board requested that Dr. Grasmick begin working with Mr. OF EFFORT



Disney and Senator Hoffman to identify the membership of the 

(continued)



Commission.  The membership of the Commission is to include 

representatives of MACo, local school systems, MABE, teacher 

unions, the State Senate, the House of Delegates, the Governor, as 

well as other State and local officials.

ACHIEVE



   Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division

REPORT ON



of Instruction; Ms. Dixie Stack, Director of Curriculum &

MARYLAND



Instruction, Division of Instruction; Mr. Matthew Gandal, Executive

VOLUNTARY


Vice-President Achieve, Inc.; and, Ms. Jean Slattery, Director, 

STATE



Benchmarking Services, Achieve, Inc., provided a review of the

SCIENCE



voluntary state science curriculum (VSC).  Dr. Seremet indicated 

CURRICULUM


that under No Child Left Behind (NCLB) states are required to 

have a science assessment in 2007.

Ms. Seremet stated that MSDE staff worked with representatives from local school systems to develop the science voluntary state curriculum.  The curriculum document is formatted so that it begins with content standards or broad statements about what students should know and be able to do.  

Mr. Gandal provided a review of the work done by Achieve.  Achieve was created in the late 90’s to work with states to improve the quality of standards, tests and accountability systems.  Mr. Gandal indicated that most of their work has been in the area of English and mathematics.  He stated that the kinds of jobs becoming available now require science skills.

Ms. Slattery provided an analysis of Achieve’s review of the voluntary science curriculum.  Achieve is noted for benchmarking which is one of the principal ways they judge the quality of the standards.  They contracted with experts in the field to review and analyze each subject area strand based on the following criteria : rigor; progression; focus; coherence; clarify, organization; and specificity, measurability.  

Ms. Slattery stated that the areas of strength are:

· Content of the VSC compares favorably overall with Achieve’s benchmarks

· Includes essential knowledge and skills with a few exceptions

· Generally contains the concepts and skills students need to succeed at the next level

· Leads to “capstone” performances at grade 8, equivalent in large part to those in Achieve’s benchmarks

· Chemistry standard is particularly robust

ACHIEVE REPORT


●   Standards, indicators, and objectives generally emphasize 

ON MARYLAND



     core science knowledge essential for all students

VOLUNTARY



●   Consistent “grain size” in indicators and objectives helps 

STATE SCIENCE



      clarify expectations and guide lesson planning and 

CURRICULUM



      assessment

(continued)




●   Indicators and objectives are written in measurable terms 




   Ms. Slattery indicated that in the area of improvement, staff





need to work on the reconceptualization of the science skills and





processes.  These standards compromise what we really want



students to be able to do with science when they leave high 





school.  They urge the State to review these standards to make sure




that the inquiry and science process skills and reasoning skills 





are actually embedded in the subject areas strands – earth, space






science, life and physical science areas.

Ms. Stack reviewed the actions taken by staff in response to Achieve’s analysis.  The science team has reviewed each of the recommendations.  They have worked with science supervisors from across the State in reviewing the recommendations, reviewing the document and incorporating the recommendations as appropriate.  Staff has revised the language to ensure that the document is user friendly so that teachers know what the expectations are for students.

Mr. Gandel advised that Achieve has come together with a group of states to spearhead a national movement to align standards, assessments, curriculum and accountability with the demands of postsecondary education and work.  This effort is being called:  American Diploma Project Network.  To date, 17 states have volunteered to participate and Achieve is discussing with Dr. Grasmick the inclusion of Maryland in this effort.    

STATEWIDE


   Ms. Irene Padilla, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

LIBRARY



Library Development and Services, provided an overview of the

CARD




MPOWER card, Maryland’s Statewide Library Card.

Ms. Padilla reported that the MPOWER card allows residents to use all 174 public libraries across the State.  Library patrons can sign up for the MPOWER card at their local library.  They can then use the card to register at any public library and check out or return materials and reserve information and resources.

This project has been made possible through the Maryland Library Partnership, a cooperative library corporation whose purpose is to administer and carry out projects that further library services, including improving access to information by the public.  Funding is provided through a grant to MSDE’s Division of Library Development and Services from the Institute of Museum and Library Services under the Library Services and Technology Act (LSTA), a section of the Museum and Library Services Act.

TEACHER



   Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of
REQUIREMENTS


Certification and Accreditation, provided a review of the final STUDY GROUP


recommendations of the Teacher Requirement Study Group.  This.  

REPORT



group was charged to explore and address three salient questions:

· What should be required of teachers before they enter the classroom?

· Can we identify common denominators among teacher preparation routes and programs?

· What are the minimum requirements for teacher preparation across programs?

   Dr. Smeallie stated that the recommendations of the committee are as follows:

1.
Define guidelines to ensure that the same rigor is applied to internships across all teacher preparation routes.

2.
Use existing Department approved standards as the basis for program approval.

3.
All routes to teaching, traditional and alternative, should be part of the approved program process.

4.
Refine the existing Maryland Approved Program to ensure common elements and equity across all programs.

5.
Develop a data warehouse to be shared across the PreK-16 teaching/learning community to facilitate data-driven, continuous improvement in education in the State.

   Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with

unanimous agreement, the State Board approved these

recommendations.  (In Favor – 12)

REPORT OF



   Dr. Root reported on the joint conference committee meeting with

JOINT



representatives from the Professional Standards and Teacher 

CONFERENCE


Education Board (PSTEB) on April 7th.  The following State Board 

COMMITTEE 


members were in attendance:  Dr. Root, Mr. Brooks, Mr. Disney 

ON TEACHER


and Dr. Pizzigati.  This conference committee met to develop

REQUIREMENTS


guidelines to ensure that the Resident Teacher Certificate is a






viable option for providing highly qualified teachers in Maryland.

Dr. Root stated that the guidelines are being written into 
regulatory language and will be presented to the State Board

for adoption.  

RECESS AND


   Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1), (7) & (8) 

EXECUTIVE



of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and 

SESSION
upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, April 19, 2005, in Conference Room 1, 8th floor, at the Maryland State Department of Education.  


   The following members were in attendance: Edward Root, Dunbar 


Brooks, Lelia T. Allen, Jo Ann T. Bell, J. Henry Butta, Beverly


Cooper, Calvin Disney, Clarence Hawkins, Karabelle Pizzigati, 


Maria Torres-Queral, David Tufaro, Brian Williamson, Nancy S. Grasmick, A. Skipp Sanders, Richard Steinke, Ronald Peiffer, Valerie Cloutier and Anthony South.


   The State Board deliberated the following appeal and the decision of this case will be announced publicly:

•
Philip Ashtianie v. Howard County Board of Education – student suspension

   The State Board also authorized the issuance of six pending

opinions and declined to reconsider an order issued in Petition of

Amber Wong Hsu, In the Case of David Cheung, et al. v.

Montgomery County Board of Education.

Ms. Cloutier discussed with the State Board various requests for the State Board to file an amicus brief in Schaffer v. Weast, in support of various positions in the appeal to the Supreme Court.  Ms. Cloutier described the responsibilities of the State Department of Education under the Individuals With Disabilities Education Act including the Department’s role in dispute resolution and complaint investigation.  After further discussion, the State Board found that taking a formal position in support of either side of the appeal could lead to questions about whether MSDE is biased for one party or the other and make it extremely difficult for MSDE to retain credibility with the various interests within the State.  The State Board therefore voted unanimously to remain neutral in the Schaeffer v. Weast appeal.

   The State Board unanimously agreed to defer discussion on the proposed MSDE funding template for charter schools until after the State Board heard oral argument in three charter school appeals scheduled to begin at 2:00 p.m.

   Dr. Grasmick discussed her anticipated testimony before Judge Garbis in a Vaughn G. hearing scheduled for Wednesday, April 20, 2005, beginning at 2:00 p.m.  The State Board took no action in this matter.

RECESS AND


   Mr. South indicated that the State Board had received 

EXECUTIVE SESSION

approximately 20 applications for the vacancies in the Baltimore 

(continued)



City School Board.  The subcommittee agreed to meet on Monday, 

April 25, 2005, to review the applications and set up interviews.

   Dr. Grasmick briefly discussed the status of the audit with the Prince George’s County School System and her statutory obligation to withhold ten percent of the next installment due the school system from the general State school fund until the Prince George’s County Public School System complies with the filing of the audit for the 2003-2004 school year.  The State Board concurred that Dr. Grasmick has to uphold the requirements of Section 5-114 of the Education Article.




   The State Board then discussed several internal management 




matters relating to certain draft policies.





   The executive session concluded at 2:04 p.m.

LEGAL 



   The State Board heard oral arguments in the following cases:

AUGUMENTS

 
City Neighbors Charter v. Baltimore City Board of School



Commissioners

Lincoln Public Charter School v. Prince Geirge’s County 


Board of Education

Patterson Park Public Charter School v. Baltimore City


Board of School Commissioners

PUBLIC 



   The Board comments from the following individuals:

COMMENT







Name



Topic






Gertrude Hodges

Dunbar Renovations






Jason Botel


Baltimore City Charter Schools

REQUEST FOR


   Dr. Grasmick stated that requests have been received from two

SCHOOL-YEAR


school systems for a waiver of student attendance requirements.

CALENDAR

MODIFICATION
Carroll County --  The system built seven (7) days into their school calendar for inclement weather and has only used four (4) days.  They will reduce their school calendar by three (3) days making the last day of school Monday, June 13, 2005.


The system is requesting to waive the last day of school which falls on Monday, June 13, 2005 in accordance with COMAR regulations.

REQUEST FOR
Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with 

SCHOOL YEAR
unanimous agreement, the State Board agreed to waive one (1) day

CALENDAR
 for student attendance, Monday, June 13, 2005 in accordance with 

MODIFICATION
COMAR 13A.02.01.04(c)(2)(a).  (In Favor – 11)  (Dr. Torres-

(continued)
Queral 
not present when vote was taken.)


Worcester County – The system built three (3) days into their school calendar for inclement weather, however, due to severe weather conditions, they have been closed for a total of five (5) days.  They plan to make up one additional day for a total of four (4) days.  The Superintendent states that Wednesday, June 22, 2005 would be the last day of school for students, however, this day is the   

Maryland State Fire Fighters Convention annual parade in Ocean City, which creates transportation challenges for the school system.



Upon motion by Rev. Hawkins, seconded by Mr. Butta, and with 



unanimous agreement, the State Board agreed to one (1) day waiver 




of the 180-school year requirement. (In Favor – 11) (Dr. Torres-




Queral not present when vote was taken.)

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board provided the State Superintendent of Schools with the authorization to approve additional requests from local school superintendents to waive the final day to complete the 180 day schedule if that days falls on a Monday.  Any requests that are precedent setting or outside the perimeters, will be brought to the attention of the State Board.  (In Favor – 11) (Dr. Torres-Queral not present when vote was taken.)

EXECUTIVE



   Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1), (7) of 

SESSION AND


the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and

ADJOURNMENT


upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with

unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, April 19, 2005, in the 7th floor Board Room, at the Maryland State Department of Education.  

   The following members were in attendance: Edward Root, Dunbar Brooks, Lelia T. Allen, Jo Ann T. Bell, J. Henry Butta, Beverly Cooper, Calvin Disney, Clarence Hawkins, Karabelle Pizzigati, Maria Torres-Queral, David Tufaro, Brian Williamson, Nancy S. Grasmick, A. Skipp Sanders, Richard Steinke, Ronald Peiffer, Valerie Cloutier and Anthony South.

 Dr. Root asked the State Board members to schedule an executive session early the following week to deliberate the following appeals, the decisions of which will be announced publicly:


•
City Neighbors Charter School v. Baltimore City




Board of School Commissioners

EXECUTIVE




•          Lincoln Public Charter School, Inc. v. Prince

SESSION AND




George’s County Board of Education

ADJOURNMENT

(continued)




•          Patterson Park Public Charter School v. Baltimore


City Board of School Commissioners

In anticipation of that meeting, Dr. Root asked Ms. Cloutier to provide legal analysis relating to the issues raised by the parties in the above appeals.  Dr. Root also asked the Department to revise the funding template with recommendations on what items should be included and what items should be excluded. 

The executive session concluded at 5:45 p.m.

RECONVENED


   The State Board reconvened at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, 






April 20, 2005.

SERVICE 



   Ms. JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of
   

LEARNING 



Student and School Services; Ms. Shawn Stelow, Chief, Youth

STARS AND



Development Branch; Ms. Julie Ayers, Specialist, Student Service

SERVICE-



Learning; and Ms. Jody Lavin, Specialist, Student Service 

LEARNING



Learning, provided a review of this program and this year’s 

PRINCIPAL 



recipients.  Ms. Carter indicated that Maryland has been recognizing

OF THE YEAR


exceptional service-learning students from around the state.  These

students have engaged in extraordinary service to their communities, above and beyond Maryland’s service-learning graduation requirements.

   Ms. Carter reported that Maryland has also been inducting new teachers and guidance counselors annually into the statewide Service-Learning Fellows Program.  These educators receive leadership training from MSDE and act as mentors, advocates, and local leaders in their school systems for service-learning.

   Ms. Lavin introduced this year’s twenty-one Student Service Stars and eight new Maryland Service-Learning Fellows for 2004-05.

Each recipient received a State Board certificate of recognition.

(List of recipients and fellows is attached as a part of these minutes.)

UPDATE ON



   Mr. Rolf Grafwallner, Coordinator, Early Learning Programs,


EARLY



Division of Instruction; Mr. Mike Riley, Vice President, M&T 

LEARNING



Bank; Ms. Donna Stark, Project Manager, Annie E. Casey, 






Foundation; and Ms. Rosemary King-Johnston, Program Manager,

Divisional & State Interagency Support, Division of Special Education, provided information on early learning activities.

   Mr. Grafwallner reported that since the school year 2001-02, Maryland’s kindergarten students have been evaluated by their teachers to provide school readiness information to policymakers 

UPDATE ON



and practitioners on what children know and are able to do when 

EARLY LEARNING

they start formal education in public schools.  The cohort of students 

(continued)



entering kindergarten in school year 2004-05 improved its overall
school readiness skills by three (3) percent compared to students who entered kindergarten in the 2003-04 school year.  The percentage of incoming kindergarten students considered by their teachers as “fully ready” went from 55 last year to 58 percent this year.  The increase from the baseline year of 2001-02 was nine (9) percent.

   Mr. Riley reported that a private/public partnership including M&T Bank, Harry and Jeanette Weinberg Foundation, Constellation Energy, and the Subcabinet for Children, Youth and Families, is conducting a statewide public awareness campaign on early learning and the importance of early childhood experience, birth to five.  Through parent education and support, it provides families with

information and support to help them prepare their children to 




succeed in school.  The campaign features a strategic media 




campaign, utilizing TV and radio, print media, and the Internet.






   Ms. Stark stated that the Casey Foundation is honored to be a 

involved in this effort and very pleased with the progress being made statewide and especially the 40 percentage points gain in school readiness in Baltimore City.  In December 2001, the Annie E. Casey Foundation, along with the Subcabinet for Children, Youth, and Families and the Council for Excellence in Government convened a group of 40 leaders from State and local government, advocacy, and service-providing organizations to form the Leadership in Action Program (LAP).

The program had the aims:  (1) accelerating the rate at which children enter school ready to learn in Maryland; and, (2) increasing the leadership capacity of the participants who are accountable for that result.  Each program is tailored to the needs of the local jurisdiction.  Each program includes four competencies:  results of accountability; race dialogue and data; collaborative leadership; and leading from the middle.

   Ms. Stark indicated that the Casey Foundation is working with Baltimore City and Southern Maryland in the development of a national model.

   Ms. Johnston indicated that children entering school ready to learn was the original action agenda adopted by the Subcommittee and Joint Committee for Children, Youth, and Families as their plan for early care in Maryland.  Their six goals were:

· Access to quality early care in education programs for all children; 

UPDATE ON



      ●
Provide the necessary income support, benefits for health 

EARLY LEARNING


and mental health care;

(continued)



      ●
Early child care staff will be appropriately trained in 

promoting and understanding what leads to student 

readiness;

· Public engagement campaign;

· Infrastructure to provide leadership; and,  

· Monitoring and accountability

   Ms. Johnston reported that over a three year period, the number of accredited classroom based early childhood programs increased from 123 to 372.  The number of accredited family child care providers over a three year period increased from 1 to 99.  

OVERVIEW OF


   Ms. Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

STATE



Business Services; Mr. Robert Crawford, Chief, Audit Branch, 

FINANCIAL



Division of Business Services; and Mr. Sovaroun Ieng, Finance

REPORTING


Reporting Specialist, Finance, Reporting and Coordination Branch,

REQUIREMENTS


Division of Business Services, provided an overview of the various






financial reports received from local school systems.

There are a myriad of reports collected for different purposes and different times of the year that are in statute and regulation.  The financial reporting manual describes in great detail the precision of the definitions of each of the revenue and expenditure categories that are required on the various reports.

Ms. Clapsaddle indicated that staff are now beginning to make accommodations for two new reports that are required under SB894.  These reports are a bi-annual financial status report from each school system, and a report that systems in a deficit situation must provide to the State Board on a monthly basis.  Currently, Baltimore City is the only system in that category.

Ms. Clapsaddle also provided the Board with examples of financial reports from various local school systems.  Each of these reports varies according to the information requested by the particular local board.

BCPSS



   Dr. Bonnie Copeland, Chief Executive Officer, Baltimore City   UPDATE



Public Schools and Dr. David Lever, Executive Director, 

Interagency Committee on School Construction, provided the monthly update.  Dr. Copeland introduced representatives from the school system who were present to answer any questions regarding the update.  Those persons were:

BCPSS UPDATE


   Dr. Patricia Welsh, President, Baltimore City Board of School

(continued)



Commissioners

   Mr. Brian Morris, Vice President, Baltimore City Board of School

Commissioners

   Mr. Kenneth Jones, Commissioner, Baltimore City Board of 

School Commissioners

   Ms. Rose Piedmont, Chief Operating Officer, Baltimore City Public Schools

    Mr. Carlton Epps, Chief Operating Officer, Baltimore City Public Schools 

   Ms. Linda Chinnea, Chief Academic Officer, Baltimore City Public Schools

   Mr. Morris reported on the agreement in which the City of Baltimore negotiated with the school system to provide $3 million to improve the interiors of school buildings.  Most of the improvements were done during the spring break.  Mr. Morris reported that the City has been working with the school system to access the school buildings, create some standards and a process for monitoring.

Mr. Matt Gallagher, Mayor’s Office, provided a review of the operating plan to improve the school buildings.  Status meetings have been held weekly to coordinate work between the two entities, provide updates and discuss the work ahead.  The City staff are in the process of working on the interiors of the buildings by providing enhanced custodial services and taking on selected maintenance tasks.

The City staff has been working with the system to create an expectation of services.  They are in the process of seeing what the totality of the work is and trying to determine what good service standards are.  The City is taking steps to build capacity within the school system once this agreement ends in August, 2005.

Dr. Lever provided a progress report on areas of concern relating to facilities management by the system:

1. The school system continues to develop the Comprehensive Educational Facilities Master Plan that will provide a systemwide approach to renovations, additions, new schools, school closures and consolidations.  Specific school closures are expected to be taken to the Board of School Commissioners in the fall to be acted on by April 2006 following community input.

2. The TIMS projects are on schedule to be completed by March 2006.

3. The system reported 60 schools needing asbestos abatement and it has reported that 43 have been completed.

BCPSS UPDATE


   4.  The preventive maintenance program remains inadequate.  The 

(continued)



        development of specific preventive maintenance tasks is well 

        behind schedule, and the school system continues to provide 

information that leaves unclear which required preventive 

maintenance tasks are being accomplished.

   5.  The system has indicated that a new section consisting of five 

positions will be established under the Chief Operating Officer.  If these positions are funded and staffed, they will increase the school system’s capacity to manage its facilities portfolio.

   Mr. Jones provided a report on the financial status of the system.  The system has spent less than was budgeted to have been spent at this point in time.  Mr. Jones indicated that the system expects to meet their expense target for the year and expect the deficit reduction to be more than was expected.
ALTERNATIVE
   Ms. Mary Cary, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of 

GOVERNANCE
Leadership Development, and Ms. Bronda Mills, Director, Middle 

STRUCTURE FOR
Schools Initiatives, Division of Leadership Development; 

LOMBARD
provided a review of the proposed governance structure for the 

MIDDLE SCHOOL
Lombard Middle School located in Baltimore City 


   Ms. Cary advised that No Child Left Behind Act placed requirements on school systems with schools that are in school improvement to target their efforts on content areas and on students who are in greatest need.  Once identified for school improvement schools must develop detailed improvement plans designed to strengthen each subgroup’s achievement.  If a school does not demonstrate improvement, it is placed in corrective action, which allows the local school system to direct stronger changes in a school’s program and structure.  A continuing lack of improvement results in restructuring planning, followed by restructuring implementation.  For school systems with schools in restructuring planning, the school systems must develop an alternative governance structure for each school.  School systems are given a year to prepare the plan for alternative government, and implementation is to occur not later than the beginning of the next school year.

   Ms. Cary reported that Lombard Middle School has decided to implement:

Option 4B – Appoint/Employ Independent ‘turn around specialist” for the school.

   Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with

Unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the alternative governance structure for Lombard Middle School.  (In Favor – 12)

OPINIONS



   Ms. Cloutier announced the following opinions:

(  05-11
Amber Wong Hsu v. Montgomery County Board of Education  - The State Board has upheld the lottery admission process used by the local board.

(  05-12
Kent County Board of Education v. Kent County Teachers’ Association – The State Board has found that the Superintendent’s decision to reassign special education teachers to case manager positions and define the duties of those positions is an exercise of the superintendent’s authority to assign and transfer personnel as the needs of the school require under § 6-201(b).

(  05-13
Residents of the Hampshire Greens 








Community v. Montgomery County Board of 









Education --  The State Board has affirmed a
boundary study deferral decision made by the local board.

(  05-14
Sharon Shaw-Sullivan v. Howard County Board of Education --  The State Board has found no due process violations or other illegalities and therefore has upheld an expulsion.

(  05-15
Donna E. Stewart v. Baltimore County Board of Education --  The State Board has adopted the administrative law judge’s recommendation thereby affirming a termination decision.

(  05-16
Sheila Wilson v. Allegany County Board of Education – The State Board has upheld a termination decision.

EXECUTIVE

  
    Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1) and (7)  

SESSION
of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Rev. Hawkins, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with 

unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Monday, April 25, 2005, in Conference Room 1, 8th floor, at the Maryland State Department of Education.  The executive session commenced at 12:55 p.m.

   The following members were in attendance: Edward Root, Dunbar Brooks, J. Henry Butta, Beverly Cooper, Calvin Disney, Clarence Hawkins, Karabelle Pizzigati, Maria Torres-Queral, David Tufaro, Nancy S. Grasmick, A. Skipp Sanders, Richard Steinke, Ronald Peiffer, Valerie Cloutier and Anthony South.

The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

(
City Neighbors Charter School v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners

(
Lincoln Public Charter School, Inc. v. Prince George’s County Board of Education

(
Patterson Park Public Charter School, Inc. v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners

Dr. Grasmick briefly summarized the hearing that occurred on 




Wednesday, April 20, 2005 before Judge Garbis in Vaughn G.  The





State Board took no action on this matter.  






   The executive session concluded at 2:45 p.m. 









Respectfully submitted,









Nancy S. Grasmick









Secretary/Treasurer
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